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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held in the Village Hall at 7:30pm on Tuesday 10th September 2019
Present: Cllr N Dalton (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice Chair), Cllr A Lovett, Cllr J Santoro, Cllr M Hunter, Cllr V Phillipps and Cllr R Gower
Also in attendance:  Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Nottinghamshire County Councillor J Cottee, Chris Gough from (Via) Nottinghamshire County Council and 13 members of the public
1. Apologies
Borough Councillor R Adair was not present.

2. Declaration of Interests
Cllr Lovett for planning application 19/02381/FUL and Cllr Gower for planning application 19/01817/FUL, both of which are reporting items and are not being discussed during the meeting.

6.
County and Borough Council Reports

Chris Gough from (Via) Nottinghamshire County Council gave a presentation on the traffic lights at the crossroads. The lane allocation of left turn in the nearside lane and ahead/right turn in the offside lane is considered appropriate as during a traffic survey in 2017 four times the vehicles turned left compared to ahead/right during the day. Sensors on the traffic lights detect where traffic is queuing and adjust the length of time on green accordingly therefore any changes to lane allocations would cause additional queues on all approaches including the A6006 through the village. Due to land constraints and the church wall there is insufficient space to create a second lane on the A60 northbound exit. There had been no injury accidents reported at the junction in the last three years. Traffic monitoring cameras will be installed at the junction within the next three months. 

Councillors and residents raised concerns regarding the safety of this junction caused by vehicles undertaking in the left lane when going straight on the A60 northbound and by using the right turn only lane to overtake on the A60 southbound. The need for more distinct lane markings in the central area for right turners into the village was highlighted, road users are frequently marooned in this central area as the lights change from green for vehicles on the A60 southbound to green for vehicles on the A6006 eastbound as there is no filter light.

Cllr Hunter suggested the widening of the A60 prior to the junction to allow for dedicated left only, ahead and right only lanes. This would require an additional 3 metres of roadway. The ownership of this land needed to be ascertained before the matter could be considered further, Councillors were in support of this.

Cllr Cottee reported that the potholes on Wysall Lane had now been filled and that upcoming matters for the village included the yellow line painting on Main Street and the footpath through Cemex. A meeting with Cllr Gower and Cllr Cottee was due to be scheduled to discuss highways matters. Residents noted that the 30mph sign on Wysall Lane should be moved further back as vehicles speed into the village and that the white road edge lines on Loughborough Road were no longer visible.

Cllr Cottee reported that flooding came under his remit at the County Council and that it had been an extremely busy week. All resources were being focused on the north of the county.

3. Open Session

No further matters were raised.
4. Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday 10th September 2019

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 10th September 2019 were accepted, approved and signed by Cllr Dalton as a true and accurate record of the meeting. Proposed by Cllr Pearson, seconded by Cllr Hunter.
5. Chair’s Review
Following the death of a long-standing member of the community Cllr Dalton started by holding a moment’s silence. 
The annual village clean up had been held in September, Cllr Dalton thanked those who had helped on the day and The White Lion pub for providing refreshments, a significant amount of rubbish and agricultural debris had been cleared making a huge improvement to the village. 
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The Parish Council had submitted further comments on the updated technical note for the planning appeal for Welfare Field. Cllr Dalton thanked the Councillors and Clerk for the great deal of time spent on this and other 
planning issues. The average time to determine the outcome is between 19 and 38 weeks, however the Planning Inspectorate is reporting an additional six-week delay.

Thank you to everyone who helped put up the lamp post poppies up for Remembrance Day, several positive comments have been received.

There was a huge turnout at the last coffee morning as villagers came together to thank the village hall caretaker and bookings manager on her retirement. Involved in both the old and new village hall her service has been incalculable. Village hall contact information has been updated on the website.
7. Highways and Footpaths Update
Cllr Gower had met with Cllr Cottee and they were prioritising areas to focus on, he had found the village’s view and Highway’s view to be very different. The pot hole repair machine had done what it could, however the subsurface is not wide enough so the tarmac on the edges had sunk into the mud.
Cllr Gower had recruited a group or 6-8 volunteers to assist with the Community Speedwatch initiative and was in the process of arranging a training session. In order to separate this away from a parish council activity Cllr Gower was now looking for a volunteer to lead the group. The purpose of the Community Speedwatch initiative being to educate drivers about their speed.

The only problem raised with the footpaths was the missing post marker on the path behind the Manor House, Cllr Gower to follow up.
8. Website
Cllr Dalton had made significant progress with the website, the content had been stripped back, an accessibility widget had been installed and a draft privacy notice and use of cookies policy was ready to be uploaded. As no village webmaster had come forward to maintain the website the Parish Council agreed to remove all the separate pages and have one linking to the various organisations and any contact information such as Facebook page, telephone number or email address they wished to provide. The Parish Council would then not be responsible for any third-party content. Cllr Dalton advised that the Parish Council should obtain an SSL certificate for the website. Any organisations who wish to have their information displayed on the website should contact either the Clerk or Cllr Dalton. Organisations can also publish events in Compass.
9. Village Questionnaire
Cllr Dalton provided an overview on the top areas for concern in the village, most of which relate to the highway and are being looked into. It was agreed to send a summary of responses to those on the email list and then provide full details of what was being done at a future meeting.
10. St Peter’s Churchyard Maintenance
Cllr Dalton read out an email from the vicar which confirmed that the land is still consecrated and should be left as pasture and was not registered as a public right of way. Clerk to forward the information to the Area Rights of Way Officer and Rushcliffe Borough Council.


11. Village House Name and Number Map
An example from Wysall had been circulated prior to the meeting, however Councillors agreed not to pursue this further as detailed maps could be viewed online already and the Council felt couriers would not look at the map anyway.
12. Neighbourhood Watch

Cllr Hunter had circulated a draft notice to send to residents to opt in to receive Neighbourhood Watch information by email as this had proved an effective communication method for Wymeswold Neighbourhood Watch. Once finalised this would be circulated to residents on the Parish Council’s email list and notices available in the village hall during the coffee morning.
13. Environment
Cllr Dalton noted the removal of fly tipped rubble on Wysall Lane was still outstanding as RBC had to use a special vehicle due to the weight. The fly tipping reported on Loughborough Road was on private land therefore it was the land owners responsibility to remove.
The Village Tree Advisor Eric Porter gave a presentation on the status of the trees on the village streets, a map of the trees registered to the County Council was circulated prior to the meeting. Both individuals and the Parish Council can apply for tree preservation orders, Councillors agreed this was not necessary for the street trees. 
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Mr Porter to put together a map of other village trees for discussion at a future meeting. There are currently two 

main problems affecting trees in the village, horse chestnut leaf miner and ash tree dieback, Mr Porter is happy for residents to contact him for tree advice.
14. Finance
(a) Bank Reconciliation

This had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.

(b) Payments for Approval

The following payments were agreed by the Council and signed by Cllr Dalton and Cllr Lovett.
	Date
	Type
	Reason
	Payee
	Amount

	25.10.2019
	DD
	Website
	Freeola
	£12.56

	09.11.2019
	Transfer
	Royal British Legion Donation
	Royal British Legion
	£50.00

	12.11.2019
	Transfer
	SLCC Membership
	SLCC
	£122.00

	12.11.2019
	DD
	ICO Membership
	ICO
	£35.00


(c) Bank Account Update
The old bank account has now been closed and direct debits transferred to the new bank account.
15. Planning
19/02381/FUL – Whitehaven, 3 Wymeswold Road, Rempstone - Erection of 1 new Bungalow (Resubmission) – PC objection, pending decision 

19/02232/FUL – Clifton Lodge, Loughborough Road, Rempstone – Retention of two entrance gates, brick pillars with ornamental figures and walls, retention of timber fence, retention of post and wire fence, proposed erection of timber fence and V mesh security fencing, and addition of trellis to existing fence – PC comments submitted

19/02122/FUL – Rempstone Hall Farm, Ashby Road, Rempstone - New site entrance gates (Resubmission) – PC objection, pending decision

19/01316/FUL - Rempstone Hall Farm Bungalow, Ashby Road, Rempstone - Proposed replacement dwelling and garage – Application permitted

19/01817/FUL – Penfold, 10 Wymeswold Road, Rempstone - Single storey rear extension, alterations to roof, first floor front and rear extensions, new chimney to side, new front porch, and rendering and cladding of dwelling. – Application permitted

19/00583/FUL - Former TRS Building, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Demolition of existing derelict TRS building and construction of replacement building for use as holiday let. – Permission refused
16. Correspondence

(a) Rushcliffe Local Plan Part 2
This had now been adopted by Rushcliffe Borough Council and Community Infrastructure Levy was now payable on future applications over the designated size. 

(b) Rushcliffe Borough Council Adopted Code of Conduct
Rushcliffe Borough Council have adopted an updated Code of Conduct, the Parish Council will consider adopting the amendments when the policy reviews take place in May.

(c) Stanford Hall and NRC Update
Cllr Dalton showed Councillors a copy of the NRC Update booklet, more information is available on https://www.thednrc.org.uk/

(d) Parking Restrictions on Main Street Consultation
The Parish Council had responded to the consultation requesting that the double yellow lines were extended to include between 3 Main Street and 11 Main Street as this is a problematic section.

(e) Review of the Nottinghamshire County Council’s Guidance Note on the Validation of Planning Applications
The Parish Council were not submitting a response to this review.
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17. Councillor Reports and Next Agenda Items
Cllr Santoro clarified the expected timescale for determining the planning appeal for Welfare Field.
18. Date of Next Meeting and Meeting Dates for 2020

Subject to hall availability the meeting dates for 2020 will be:

Tuesday 14th January
Tuesday 17th March

Tuesday 12th May
Tuesday 14th July

Tuesday 15th September

Tuesday 17th November


Cllr N Dalton thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 9.25pm
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________

